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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes 
Monday, March 30, 2020
Meeting Location: John Bauer Senior Center 17 West Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Peter Bogren, Jr., Chairman




 Julia N. Pingitore, Vice Chair





 John F. Malone, Clerk
Town Administrator:

 Carol L. Riches, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chairman called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.
Update on current COVID19 situation
(PB) read the following statement:
Paxton residents can be assured that the Town of Paxton officials are taking the Coronavirus outbreak very seriously.  Our priorities during this time of uncertainty are the health of our residents, the health of our employees, and maintain town services to the very best of our abilities.

In Paxton, the Board of Health has taken the lead working closely with Emergency Management, the Town Administrator, and the Board of Selectmen.  Julia Pingitore, the chairperson of the Board of Health, and Michael Pingitore, the Emergency Manager, have worked above and beyond that for which they had signed up in keeping the town informed and safe.  We are all very fortunate to have two such dedicated individuals working on our behalf.

Michael and Julia are in daily communication with federal and state health officials.  After gathering information, they are meeting regularly with department heads to coordinate the town response among all departments.  The Town Administrator, the Chair of the Board of Selectmen, and the chair of the Finance Committee are updated regularly to ensure they are kept up to date.
As you should be aware by now, all Town of Paxton operated facilities are closed to public access.  These facilities include the Town Hall, the John Bauer Senior Center, the Richards Memorial Library, and the Department of Public Works.  The Paxton Safety Complex lobby will remain open for emergencies only.  This order is in place until May 4, 2020, in line with the recent action taken by the President and the Governor.  Check the Town of Paxton website at townofpaxton.net for updates.

Most business which needs to be conducted with the Town may be completed online at townofpaxton.net.  Because most employees will be working remotely, if you need to be in contact with town departments within the Town Hall, it is best to email the individual in the department with whom you need to make contact.  Departments and email contact information can also be found on the town website.  Payments and documents which need to be delivered to the Town Hall can be left in the drop box outside the West Street entrance.

If there is a police, fire, or medical emergency, as always call 9-1-1.  When you call you will be asked a couple of screening questions related to the coronavirus.  This will help responders know whether they need personal protective equipment when responding to your emergency.  Police non-emergency information may be obtained at (508) 755-1104 or by completing the contact form on the Paxton Police website.  Fire non-emergency information may be obtained at (508) 791-6600 or emailing paxtonfiredept@gmail.com.

Senior citizens needing services provided by the Paxton Council on Aging should call COA Director Cindy Love at the senior center at (508) 756-2833 or email clove@townofpaxton.net.  While programs have been postponed or cancelled, services are still available, such as:

Referrals to Home and Health Care Agencies such as Elder Services Meals on Wheels,

Food Cupboard at the Senior Center.  Volunteers are available to aid with shopping and prescription pick up.  Shine Counselors are available by phone for any Medicare and/or Insurance Questions.

The COA is also conducting a food and essentials drive during this health crisis.  Donations of nonperishable food items as well as paper goods and hand sanitizer will be accepted at the John Bauer Senior Center Monday through Friday from 10 am - 12 pm. Please leave your donated items in one of the recycling buckets on the porch at the Senior Center. A process is in place to ensure that goods received are held for 72 hours prior to being handled/distributed to avoid any items becoming sources of transmission.
The pantry will be available to any town resident who needs it. We encourage seniors and others who may be at risk to utilize the food pantry as one available resource which will allow a resident to avoid needing to go out and risk the possibility of exposure to the coronavirus. Volunteers are also available through the Senior Center to assist with errands. For access to the pantry and volunteer services, please contact Cindy Love at the Senior Center at 508-756-2833 and leave a message anytime. Messages are being checked daily and you will receive a call back to make necessary arrangements.

The Department of Public Works, the Water Department, and the Light Department have all reverted to emergency staffing protocols to make certain not all critical personnel are working at the same time.  This will help ensure that town services will continue to be provided and allows for the tracking of contact with the public by employees.

The Recreation Department, acting on advice from the Board of Health, has closed the playground behind Paxton Center School.  Not knowing how long the virus may live on surfaces, and the town’s inability to clean the playground regularly, allowed the Recreation Department no choice.  Conservation areas are open for walking and hiking, but please remember to practice social distancing.

As the governor has stated, it is best to stay at home unless you need to venture out for food or medications.  Perhaps ordering take out from one of the town establishments is also a good reason to head out for a quick trip, but please honor government guidelines for social distancing.  While the governor has not yet followed other states by ordering people to stay home, please remember, ultimately your health is your responsibility and staying home as much as possible is best for avoiding exposure to the coronavirus.  Also, during this time check in on your neighbors, especially our seniors, by giving them a call and checking on their needs.  

Finally, please care for your mental health as well as your physical well-being.  This is a trying time and getting outside for a walk in the fresh air can do much to help you avoid mental health issues which may arise.  If you are feeling in need, contact a friend or loved one and talk about it. Staying isolated doesn’t mean and we can’t communicate.  Keep in touch!

If you have any questions regarding the Town of Paxton’s response to the COVID-19 health crisis, please call the Board of Selectmen office at (508) 754-7638 ext. 10.  

As always, check our town’s website at townofpaxton.net regularly for local, state, and federal updates regarding the Coronavirus pandemic.

What to do during the COVID-19 health crisis:

· Take everyday precautions to keep space between yourself and others.
· Avoid all contact with people who are sick.
· Wash your hands often with soap and water for at least 20 seconds, especially after blowing your nose, coughing, or sneezing, or having been in a public place.
· If soap and water are not available, use a hand sanitizer that contains at least 60% alcohol.
· Clean and disinfect your home to remove germs: practice routine cleaning of frequently touched surfaces (for example: tables, doorknobs, light switches, handles, desks, toilets, faucets, sinks & cell phones)
 
· When you go out in public, keep away from others at least 6’ and wash your hands often.
· To the extent possible, avoid touching high-touch surfaces in public places – elevator buttons, door handles, handrails, etc. Use a tissue or your sleeve to cover your hand or finger if you must touch something.
· Wash your hands after touching surfaces in public places.
· Avoid touching your face, nose, eyes, etc.
 
· Avoid non-essential travel.
 
· If there is an outbreak in our area, stay home as much as possible to further reduce your risk of being exposed.
 
· If you think you are developing symptoms of COVID19 including fever, cough and shortness of breath, stay home and call your doctor. 
· Get medical attention immediately for severe symptoms such as difficulty breathing, chest pain, confusion or mental status changes or any other symptoms you feel are severe or concerning. 
For updated information regarding COVID-19, please visit: 

Centers for Disease Control www.CDC.gov/Coronavirus
 or

Massachusetts coronavirus update site https://www.mass.gov/resource/information-on-the-outbreak-of-coronavirus-disease-2019-covid-19
For Massachusetts informational and referral hotline, call 2-1-1 

or visit the 2-1-1 website https://mass211.org
Heard a rumor?  Separate fact from fiction at FEMA

https://www.fema.gov/coronavirus-rumor-control
Review warrant articles for the FY21 Annual Town Meeting

· Article 1.

Water Department 

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #1.  All in favor.

· Article 2.

DPW Facility
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #2.  All in favor.

· Article 3.

DPW Roof Replacement
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #3.  All in favor.

· Article 4.

Fire Department Hose Replacement
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #4.  All in favor.

· Article 5.

DPW Dump Truck
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #5.  All in favor.

· Article 6.

PCS & COA Parking lots
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #6.  All in favor.
· Article 7.

Water Tank Maintenance 
Motion (JP) seconded (PB) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JP) seconded (PB) to accept this as article #7.  All in favor.

· Article 8.

OPEB 
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #8.  All in favor.

· Article 9.

Chapter 90 
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #9.  All in favor.

· Article 10.

Revolving Account
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #10.  All in favor.

· Article 11.

Appropriate funds to Road Improvement

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #11.  All in favor.

· Article 12.

Use funds from the Road Improvement
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #12.  All in favor.

· Article13.

Gold Star Family – Property Tax Abatement Clause 22D
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #13.  All in favor.
· Article14.

Gold Star Family – Property Tax Abatement Clause 22H 
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #14.  All in favor.
· Article 15.

Wachusett Greenways
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #15.  All in favor.

· Article 16
Town Budget
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #16.  All in favor.

· Article 17
Wachusett School Budget

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #17.  All in favor.

· Article 18
Bay Path School Budget
Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept the article as written.  All in favor.  

Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to accept this as article #18.  All in favor.

· Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to approve the closing of the warrant for the Annual Town Meeting to be held on Monday, May 4, 2020.  Unanimous, all in favor.  
Ballot Questions

· The following item will need to be placed as a question on the ballot for the Annual Town Election.

· DPW Facility
· Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to approve the placement of the DPW Facility as a question for the ballot for the Annual Town Election on Monday, May 11, 2020.  Unanimous, all in favor.  
· (CR) The election can be rescheduled and at this point it can be pushed back as far as June 30th.  I’ve spoken to the Town Clerk and we would like to reschedule the Town election to Monday, June 29th.
· Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to approve the rescheduling of the Annual Town Election until Monday, June 29th.  Unanimous, all in favor.  
Meeting Minutes

· Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes from March 9, 2020.  Unanimous, all in favor.     
· Motion (JM) seconded (JP) to approve the Emergency Meeting Minutes from March 16, 2020.  Unanimous, all in favor.     
Town Administrators update

· FY20 Budgets
I have asked all departments to put a freeze on any unnecessary expenses because revenues will be down, and budgets will be tight.
· Emergency manager
The Emergency Manager stated that some towns are going through neighborhoods with emergency vehicles trying to brighten up peoples days but I feel that this comes at a cost and with the concern over the Town’s budget I would prefer not to do this type of an event.  I would like to get the Boards support if you agree.
· (PB) I agree we need to watch our costs during this time.

· (JP) I agree as well.

· (CR) At this point we are also cancelling the Memorial Day and Paxton Days events.  Perhaps we can do something for the Town in the fall.

Public Session
· Caller asked if Annual Town Meeting was going to be moved.
· (PB) We can only move Town Meeting out 30 days from the day we call it, so we anticipate that a few days prior to the current May 4th date we will then move it out 30 days.
Board of Health update
· (JP) Currently in Massachusetts there are 5,752 cases of COVID19.  453 people are hospitalized and there have been 56 deaths.  Our own health is our own responsibility.  Don’t go out unless you need to.  We are just trying to slow down the curve so that we don’t overwhelm our hospitals.
· (PB) Paxton was the first town to request funding and the first to request equipment for our current situation so we are doing all the right things.
Adjourned Meeting at 7:55pm,  Unanimous all in favor.
The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 13, 2020 at 7:00pm.  
Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Meeting minutes
Agenda
Attendance list
Town Administrators Update

Respectfully submitted,
Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant
